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COLEFORD TOWN COUNCIL

At the monthly meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 26th November 2002 there were present: -

Councillors
Mr. A. M. Lacey, Mayor

                        Mrs. J. A. Marrott, Deputy Mayor





Mrs. G. A. Camp





Dr. J. J. Camp





Mrs. M. S. Cox





Mr. C. T. Elsmore





Mr. C. Lusty





Mr. P. A. Morgan





Mr. M. S. Morgan





Miss. M. J. Shallcross





Mr. G. Sindrey





Mr. M. T. Weston



Gloucestershire Constabulary

P.C. Rob Dix


APOLOGIES were sent by Councillor Mr. C. P. Kay and County Councillor Mr. P. Chamberlain.

The minutes of meetings of the Council held on Tuesday 29th October 2002 having been circulated were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct subject to Councillor Mrs. G. A. Camp’s members report to be amended to read that Dr. J. J. Camp did not attend the Road Safety Liaison Group meeting.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor G. Sindrey declared an interest in Minute No. 151(a) – Phase 3 Proposals – and took no part in discussions.

Councillor Mrs. M. S. Cox declared an interest in Minute No. 151(c) – College Direction Signs and took no part in discussions.

POLICE REPORT

Chairman A. M. Lacey, Mayor, introduced P. C. Dix who gave the following crime figures for October 2002 and year to date from April 2002. 






OCT

YTD
Violence against a person

10

49



Robbery



1

  3

Burglary Dwelling


5

19



Burglary Non-Dwelling

4

30

Theft from Vehicle


1

31

Theft of Motor Vehicle

2

  5

Other Theft and Handling

8

67

Fraud and Forgery


4

19

Criminal Damage


7

67

Trafficking of Drugs


0

  3



Possession of Drugs


0

11

Total crimes from April – October 2002 were 304.

Chairman Mr. A. M. Lacey read to members a response from MP Diana Organ on Policing Levels.  Members indicated that the response was disappointing and felt that the letter contained lots of words and no answers.

After much discussion members requested that a letter be sent to D. Organ asking for figures of Policing hours and crime detection rates in the Forest of Dean.

Councillor Mr. Mike Weston joined the meeting at 7.10pm.

The Chairman asked P. C. Dix about the email he had sent regarding an attempted abduction of a 15-year-old school pupil outside a Forest of Dean School.  P. C. Dix replied that the abduction had happened a while ago, but was brought to the fore again after another school pupil had come forward with further information regarding the car and description of the occupants.

P. C. Dix and his colleague have reiterated to school pupils and parent’s the importance of being extra vigilant, taking care when walking to and from school and trying to keep in groups if possible.

Councillor Lusty told P. C. Dix that there had been further incidents of youths driving cars around the Angus Buchanan Recreation ground.  Police did attend the incident and was given a car registration number.  To date nothing further had been heard from the Police.  P.C. Dix told Councillor Lusty that he would make enquiries.

Councillor Mrs Gillian Camp stressed that where possible, queries should be made to P. C. Dix before future meetings to give Rob more chance to reply.

P. C. Dix left the meeting at 7.25pm.

MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MINUTES NOT SHOWN ON THE AGENDA

151(a).
PHASE 3 PROPOSALS

Councillor Mr. G. Sindrey declared an interest and took no part in discussions.

The Clerk read out a letter received from Mr. G. Sindrey as a resident of Newland Street, Coleford, concerning the proposal to allow unrestricted parking in Newland Street from its junction with Bowen’s Hill in the direction of Whitecliff.

Mr. Sindrey is concerned that if the restrictions were lifted, the street would become an all day car park for non-residents who work in the town centre rather than shoppers.  Furthermore, parking on both sides of the road would restrict the road to a single line of traffic for a distance of up to 100m leading inevitably to blockages.  Access for waste disposal vehicles, street cleaners and emergency vehicles would be threatened.

Mr. Sindrey requests that the Council reconsider before recommending the lifting of the existing restrictions.

Resolved:  Mr. Sindrey’s letter to be forwarded to Mr. Richard Waters, Traffic Manager for G.C.C.

151(b).
COLEFORD YOUTH CLUB
The Clerk read out a letter from Chris Davis, Deputy Head of Service regarding Coleford Youth Club.

Further to his letter of the 16th October he has found out more details about the closure of Coleford Youth & Community Centre during the summer.

The Centre actually closed for two weeks at the beginning of the school holidays but then opened on a Monday and Thursday evening for the rest of the holiday period.  He stated that the balance between ensuring youth work staff get an appropriate break in the summer and the demands in the community during the long summer days is always a difficult one.

Having spoken to Graham Spearman, the Team Leader, more activities could certainly be organised with extra resources.  If the Town Council feel it could help and support a summer activities programme of some kind he would be more than keen to talk about it further.

Councillor Mrs. J. A. Marrott informed members that Simon Phelps had been prepared to help with extra activities and approached Des Mills with no forthcoming response. The Crime Prevention Panel had also offered financial assistance.

Resolved:  The Clerk was instructed to reply to Mr. Davis stating that the Town Council appreciate the difficulties experienced in trying to make youth provision at this time and to suggest liaison with Mr. Simon Phelps of the Youthwize Project and the possibility of funding from the SRB6 scheme.

151(c).
EXTENSION OF PLAY AREA, MILKWALL – COMMUTED SUM

Councillor Mr. A. M. Lacey took part in discussions but did not vote.

Following the site meeting with the Planning Department and the Developers representative, Mr. Richard Liddell, Councillors M. Cox and J. Marrott met Mr. Tim O’Donovan of Monmouthshire County Council on site for an independent opinion.

Mr. O’Donovan has submitted his report that considers the whole play area when increasing the requirement to accommodate the additional housing on the adjacent site.  His recommendations include for maintenance requirements as specified in the new European standards – BS EN1176 (Part 7).

Members were asked to consider several options regarding the commuted sum and the matter was discussed at great length.

Resolved:  The Clerk was instructed to arrange a meeting with Mr. Liddell as a matter of urgency with Councillor’s J. Marrott, M. Cox, M. Morgan, P. Morgan, C. Lusty and A. M. Lacey to try and negotiate a suitable conclusion to this matter.

151(d).
COLLEGE DIRECTION SIGNS

Councillor Mrs. M. Cox declared an interest and took no part in discussions.

Chairman, Mr. A. M. Lacey read a letter to members from Mr. Neil Maxfield, G.C.C. regarding the ongoing matter of a request made by Gill Young, Principal, Royal Forest of Dean College, Five Acres. The letter contained the following points.

G.C.C. signing policy permits eligible establishments (including schools/colleges with appropriate facilities such as gymnasiums/swimming pools) direction signs from the nearest major road.

Mr. Maxfield noted that the college gives its address as Five Acres, Coleford (which is misleading), rather than Five Acres, Nr. Coleford, which would indicate that it lies outside the town.

Owing to its misleading address, one concession he would make is that visitors approaching Five Acres on the A4136 from Huntley/Monmouth are likely to turn into Coleford at Edge End/Robinhood respectively. 

In view of this he will ask Mr. Waters if he will consider permitting advance direction signs at each junction to keep visitors “on route”.

Councillor Paul Morgan said that any visitors coming across the Severn Bridge through Lydney to Coleford (B4428) looking for the college need signs coming out of Coleford.  He also added that there did not seem to be any signs for Five Acres at all coming out of Coleford.

Resolved:  The Clerk to write to Neil Maxfield asking about signage to Five Acres and to stress that members still felt that more signs to the College are needed.

151(e).
HERS GRANT OFFER
The Clerk informed members that, further to the request to Mr. Bill Cronin for extending the commencement of works to the Clock Tower, the extension has been granted.  Works should now commence within 6 months, giving consideration to weather and Christmas decorations which adorn the Clock Tower itself.

The Clerk also told members that she had received verbal notification that the listed building application had been approved.

151(f).
KGV SPORTS PAVILION
The Clerk drew member’s attention to a letter that had been received from Mr. Bruce Powell, Broadwell AFC that had been previously circulated.

Mr. Powell raised several issues regarding the state of the ground and enquired as to when the central heating issue would be rectified.  He stated that the top football pitch is badly rutted and deemed unsafe to use and as a consequence all matches are being played on the remaining pitch, which would eventually become unusable due to the weather.  Mr. Powell feels that this is the responsibility of the Town Council and that the Terms of the lease are not being met.

The Clerk had replied in writing to Mr. Powell stating that under No.: 16 of the license agreement it clearly states that the responsibility for the maintenance and condition of the playing surface comes under Broadwell AFC.

Councillor Mr. M. Morgan informed members that he had visited the ground recently and that the pitches in his opinion were unplayable and suggested that all play should be suspended.  The overall condition of the area was poor with excess litter evident.

Resolved:  The Clerk to contact Broadwell AFC, Coleford AFC and Coleford Cricket Club to arrange an emergency meeting to discuss the matter.

151(g).
COLEFORD CEMETERY – REPLACEMENT WASTE BINS
The Clerk informed members that she had accompanied Councillor Mr. M. Morgan to Coleford Cemetery for a site meeting with a representative of “Skip It” who had been recommended by skip providers Hemmings Waste.  A skip was viewed and thought to be appropriate.  The colour was red but Skip It confirmed that it was no problem to supply a green one in keeping with the surroundings.  The skip is more reasonably priced and the aesthetics are good.

Resolved:  Members resolved to obtain a new skip from Skip It.

151(h).
CHRISTMAS CONCERT 2002 – UPDATE
The Deputy Clerk informed members that the arrangements for the concert, due to take place at Forest Hills, Mile End on Monday 2nd December were going well.  Members were told that any donations towards the Christmas Draw would be greatly appreciated and that they were to be wrapped.

Councillor Mr. A. M. Lacey agreed to be the M.C. for the evening.

151(i).
COLEFORD CEMETERY – REMOVAL OF BEECH TREE
The Clerk informed members that all families had been contacted regarding the removal of headstones beneath the Beech Tree.  The Deputy Clerk had taken one call from Mrs. Badman who was quite upset that the tree had to be cut down, but was assured that after several inspections by qualified Tree Surgeons the tree was deemed to pose a danger to the public.

Enquiries were made regarding the Dr. Cyril Hart bench.  The Clerk informed members that Neil Williams from Ernest Heal & Sons had agreed to take care of this matter.

152. PARISH NEWSLETTER – UPDATE
 Councillor Mr. G. Sindrey told members that the newsletter was now only waiting for a couple of articles and it was hoped to have specimen copies for circulation at the next meeting in December.

153. PROVISION OF BENCH SEATING BY RAILWAY MUSEUM
Councillor Mr. P. A. Morgan informed members that he had been approached by residents of Kings Meade Sheltered Housing to see if it was possible for the Town Council to provide a bench on the walkway across the top of Pyart Court along to the Railway Museum.

Resolved:  To obtain surplus bench from Coleford Cemetery and refurbish.  The Clerk to approach the District Council to obtain permission.  Residents of Kings Meade to be consulted as to positioning.

154. CROSSWAYS – SEWERAGE PROBLEMS
Councillor Mr. M. T. Weston informed members that in light of the current excavations that were taking place at Crossways he would like to make this an agenda item when works are finished.

155. SEWERAGE CATCHMENT AREA
A letter from the Director of Planning and Leisure Services was read to the meeting. The letter informed members that although Welsh Water has claimed that Newland Sewerage Treatment Works  has the capacity to deal with the flow, there have been some discussions with them, Newland Parish Council and the Environment Agency.  Further investigation is now being carried out. 

Mr. Stewart stated that the situation regarding the sewers through Coleford has not changed and the Barristers opinion on the status of Whitecliff Brook is still awaited. He also mentioned the Council’s Environment Overview and Scrutiny Panel meeting, which is due to take place on 28th November, to which he assumed the Town Council had been invited to send a representative.

Councillor Weston expressed everyone’s concern about the lack of forward movement on the problems of Whitecliff Brook, particularly as the MP had been involved and Welsh Water did not even turn up.  He also stated that, following the fire at Pomeroys, there was evidence of foam in the brook for some time afterwards.

Resolved:  The Clerk to contact the District Council to demand that Councillor Paul Morgan attend the Environment Overview and Scrutiny Committee meeting to speak on behalf of the Town Council.  Councillor Weston to accompany him. 

156. FOREST OF DEAN CREDIT UNION
The Clerk read out a letter from Ann Smallwood, Chairman of the Forest Savers Fund.

Forest Savers Fund, the Forest of Dean Credit Union have been discussing the use of the empty premises at 5 High Street, Coleford.  Following discussion with Clive Reynolds, Planning Officer FODDC, Ann Smallwood requests the help of the Town Council in an application for change of use of the above premises. 

It was requested that the Town Council kindly agree to make the application on behalf of the Forest Savers Fund.  The Forest of Dean Credit Union will act as the agent and complete the necessary forms, provide the plans and the fee of £110.

Resolved:  Members declined the request, however the Clerk was instructed to write a letter giving full support for the venture.

157. MAYORAL BOARD
The Clerk asked members to consider the addition of Past Clerks names to be added to the board and the positioning.

Resolved:  Members agreed that Past Clerks names be added to the board and that it should be located in the reception area.

158. PLANS
The minutes of the Planning Committee meeting held on Tuesday 12th November having been previously circulated were accepted as a true record and the recommendations agreed accordingly.

Applicant


Proposals


Recommendations

DF6842/D (P1389/02)

Alterations and single storey
No objections.

Mr & Mrs W Clark,

extension to provide disabled

42, Edenwall Road,

persons facilities.

Milkwall, 

Coleford.

DF6481/1/F (P1407/02)

Erection of a car sales showroom/
Support application however

Land at



office (unit 1) and workshop
Town Council requests District

Old Station Way,


building (unit 2).  Construction of
Council to confirm adequate 

Coleford.


new access road with associated 
sewerage and storm water 





landscaping and parking facilities.
provision.


DF1092/3/G (P1409/02)

Alterations and extension to
No objections – Town Council

Bells Hotel,


existing function rooms.

requests District Council to

Lords Hill,






confirm adequate sewerage and

Coleford.






storm water provision.

DF12475 (P1422/02)

Erection of a detached house
No objections – Town Council 

Land at



and garage.  Construction of
requests District Council confirms

Mile End,


new vehicular access.

adequate sewerage and storm

Coleford.






water provision.

159. COLEFORD PARTNERSHIP: REPORT
Councillor Mrs. Cox reported that the Coleford Partnership is looking for “Quick Win Projects” by the provision of 2 murals in the town, subject to approval in principle by Planning Dept. and the building owners.  The first is to be on the end of the Barber’s Shop and will portray the old Market Hall. The second is to be on the end of the Sue Ryder Shop and will be based on the industrial past.

She reported that Theme Groups have now been set up, the group dealing with replacement/refurbishment of the Community Centre is preparing its vision for the site and seeking priorities for usage. They are already involving the County Property Services Dept.  Mr. Coates has agreed to prepare the feasibility brief when it has been defined.  This will be the County Council’s in kind contribution. 

Other Theme Groups include Town Centre Events, Youth and Life Long Learning.

A Parish Workshop had been held but disappointingly it was only West Dean and Bicknor that have shown any interest.  Only one parish sent a representative (Bob Freshwater).

She thanked the Town Council for their in kind contribution in provision of administrative support for the first twelve months.  She reported that due to workload and the Town Clerk’s impending absence the Partnership had accepted that the Deputy Clerk would be unable to give time to the Partnership and that Janet Marrott had now agreed to take over this role on a voluntary basis.  The appointment of Community Agent now needs addressing.

Councillor Mrs. Camp asked if it was in order legally for Mrs. Marrott to carry out this work and was assured that is was.

Councillor Mrs. Cox also reported that the Youth Theme Group will now set up a Youth Shadow Partnership with representation on each Theme Group.

Councillor Mrs. Camp asked how the parishes are being contacted.  She was assured that letters had been sent out and Sarah Owens GRCC Field Worker is now trying individual contacts.

Councillors Mrs. Cox and M. Weston left the meeting at 8.50.pm.

160. DEFRA – THE WAY AHEAD FOR RURAL SERVICES
The Clerk informed members that DEFRA’s latest publication, ‘The Way ahead for rural services: a good practice guide for locating rural services’, is in the office for inspection.

161. GCC TEMPORARY ROAD CLOSURE NOTICE – BANK STREET, COLEFORD
Bank Street, Coleford will be closed (for no more than 3 days) between the 15th November and the end of January 2003 for resurfacing.

162. GCC – THE GLOUCESTERSHIRE COMMUNITY TOOLKIT
The Clerk informed members that a copy of the Gloucestershire Tool Kit was available in the office for inspection.

163. TUFTHORN INN – TRANSFER OF LICENCE
A copy of the Notice of Application for transfer of Justices’ Licence in respect of the above premises has been received.  The applicant is Mrs. E. M. Quirk and transfer is due to take place on 12th December 2002.

164. APPLICATION FOR BUS TO BE PARKED IN TOWN CENTRE
A letter has been received from P. Cartlidge on behalf of Mount of Olives Assemblies of God Church in Coleford requesting permission to park the Roave Youth Double Decker Bus by the Town Clock on the next four Saturdays leading up to Christmas.

Resolved:  Members declined the request due to Christmas Tree/Decorations in the Town Centre.

Members resolved to extend the meeting until 9.15pm.

165. MEMBERS REPORTS
Councillor Mr. M. S. Morgan asked the Clerk if the Town Council had received any notification regarding the removal of Public Telephone Boxes in the area, as one from up Gloucester Road had been removed this week.

Mr. Morgan also asked the Clerk to chase up Robin Peacey regarding the lowering of the kerb that had been requested at Sarnedge Road, Coleford as it was requested 12 months ago.

Councillor Mr. C. Lusty informed members that there had been further incidents of youths driving cars around the field, which had been reported to the Police.

Councillor Lusty also informed members that the Angus Buchanan would be submitting a grant application shortly, which was well worth looking at.

Councillor Miss. M. Shallcross informed members that she had recently attended a Bells Foundation meeting where several student grants were approved and Lakers School were awarded a grant for equipment.

Councillor Mrs. G. A. Camp expressed her delight that the Armistice Day Services were well attended.

Councillor Mr. C. T. Elsmore informed members that there would shortly be a change to the bus services coming into Coleford and that the number of buses coming into the Town Centre would be increasing to up to 50 a day.

Mr. Elsmore went on to inform members that there would be a new service between Coleford and Cinderford via Speech House and Dilke Hospital.

Councillor Mrs. J. A. Marrott attended the University of Gloucestershire Awards Ceremony on Friday 8th November and on Wednesday 13th November, she attended the Forest Partnership meeting held at CSMA, Parkend.

On 16th November she travelled down to Tiverton to attend the MCTI Conference on behalf of the Coleford Partnership and Gloucestershire Market Towns.

On Wednesday 20th November Councillor Marrott, along with the Town Clerk attended the GAPTC Training Day at Malmesbury on recent Legislation.  It was most helpful that the majority of the information was presented by the Legal Team from the National Association of Local Councils. 

Topics covered included:

Crime and Disorder Act, 
Data Protection Act 1998, 

Race Relations (Amendment) Act 2000, 
Human Rights Act 1998, Freedom of Information Act, 
Disability Discrimination Act 1995 

and the Employment Act 1996.

It is important that members are provided with necessary information giving at least the bare bones to enable decisions to be made in accordance with the appropriate Acts.

Councillor Marrott suggested that it be put on the Agenda for the February meeting and all members given copies of documentation beforehand.

Councillor Mr. A. M. Lacey thanked Mrs. Marrott for her attendance at various events and meetings in her capacity as Deputy Mayor.

Mr. Lacey also informed members that he had attended a meeting with Councillor Marrott and the Clerk to discuss budget issues.  Copies of which will be circulated shortly well in time for the Budget meeting on Tuesday 17th December.

166. ACCOUNTS
1809 Forest Keys – replacement keys following change of lock

   7.00

1810 GAPTC – Malmesbury Seminar




 60.00

1811 J. Marrott – travelling expenses – Cheltenham



 29.64

1812 Severn Trent Water – Clock Tower




 24.29

1813 C. Wilkins (incl. tax credits and back pay)


         1011.23

1814 S. Pritchard (incl. cleaning and back pay)


         1432.58

1815 H. Gane (incl. tax credits)




           966.96

1816 GCC – Pensions






           484.58

1817 Inland Revenue PAYE and NI




           119.65

1818 npower – underfloor lighting





 58.82

1819 E. Heal & Sons – windfall tree limb




 98.70

1820 E. Heal & Sons – emptying bins




 35.25

1821 Severn Trent Water – office





 58.99

1822 Glos Media – Remembrance Day feature



 42.89

1823 P. J. & P. D. Adams – grasscutting – various


         3309.82

1824 SLCC – training pack





           130.00

1825 npower – office







 44.44

1826 Gingerbread Group






 75.00

1827 CADS







           100.00

1828 J. Marrott – reimbursement re Xmas glasses (OAP concert)                 28.11

1829 Royal British Legion – Poppy Wreath




 25.00

1830 FODDC – Rates November




           109.00

1831 Shane Ball – Town Centre flowers 



           193.67

1832 Petty Cash – stamps etc






 75.00

1833 J. Marrott – travelling expenses





 54.83

1834 npower – Cemetery






 18.22

1835 Skip-it – Coleford Cemetery





 50.00

1836 Bath Builders






           707.49

INCOME

High Interest Account

11/11/02 Gross Credit Interest





276.98

27/11/02 Norwich Union Dividend





  12.79

Interest Account

20/11/02 Sundry Credit – Cornhill Insurance




216.74

21/11/02 Ernest Heal & Sons (Botham/Carter/Edwards)


276.00

28/11/02 Ernest Heal & Sons (Haines)    




154.00

There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.13pm.

